
MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 18th March 2024. 

  PRESENT: Councillors W Bond (Chairman) in the Chair, S Black, H Fieldhouse, Mrs J Jackson and R  Widdowson. 
  IN ATTENDANCE:  County Councillor S Ferguson and six Members of the public.
        1.     APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors P Goodyer,

  C Hall and Mrs J Peters.
Parish Councillors S Black (after co- option) and Mrs J Jackson declared a non-statutory disclosable interest in Item No 9 as Councillor Black’s wife is a member of the Parochial Church Council (PCC)  and by virtue, in the case of Councillor Mrs Jackson, of her membership of the PCC.  
The meeting was made aware that Councillor Richard West had recently resigned from the District Council.  On behalf of the Parish Council, the Chairman extended his appreciation to Richard for all his hard work, endeavour and service to the residents of Great Paxton since becoming their District Councillor.  He added that Richard had been an asset to the Parish and Councillors and  members of the public present expressed their gratitude to him for the way he had taken on issues and concerns on their behalf.  Councillor Ferguson added that, despite their political differences, they had never disagreed on anything and he joined with Parish Councillors to say what a fantastic job Richard had done for Great Paxton.   The meeting extended their best wishes to Richard for the future. 

2.     CO-OPTION OF NEW COUNCILLOR TO VACANCY ON THE PARISH COUNCIL
        An application having been circulated in advance to Councillors, it was 

        RESOLVED

              that Simon Black be co-opted as a new Member of Great Paxton Parish Council.

         (Councillor Black signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office).

         The Chairman welcomed Councillor Black to his first meeting.

3.     COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY COUNCILLOR
         County Councillor Stephen Ferguson

As the principal Councils had recently met to consider their budgets for 2024/25, Councillor Ferguson reported that all had increased Council Tax by the maximum permitted by the Government.  The District Council had approved an increase of 2.99% or £5 per year on a Band D property (3.21%), the County Council had approved an increase of 4.99% although 2% of the budget would be set aside to meet social care costs and the Joint Authority had taken a similar decision.  He added that the District Council was better placed than most authorities because of its decision to launch a garden waste subscription scheme. Thirty per cent of residents had signed up to the early birds offer which had been the forecast when the scheme was first launched.  

More locally, Councillor Ferguson advised that he was meeting Frank Jordan, Executive Director of Place & Sustainability at the County Council on 16th April to look at the condition of road surfaces in his County Ward.   It was his intention to include Great Paxton on the tour and to visit London Lane and the Toseland Road link to the A428 in particular.  The meeting suggested that the bottom of Paxton Hill outside Ibbetts was also a dangerous spot.  Councillor Ferguson undertook to let the Parish Council know what the timetable would be for the visit so that Councillors could meet him on site should they wish to.   
No comments were received from members of the public.

           4.   COMMUNITY SHOP

   Andy Wylde reported that unfortunately the shop had not been successful with a recent grant application meaning only one other option/source of funding remained available.  Notwithstanding, Andy suggested that it would be difficult to continue to operate beyond the end of 2024 at current levels of income.  Once again he urged the Parish Council to let the Shop know in good time what arrangements had been made for grant applications for 2024/25.   
  5.   MINUTES
  The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 15th January 2024 were approved as  a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
          6.   GRANT APPLICATIONS
              The Clerk reported that, regrettably, the Parish Council’s application for Community Grant (Biodiversity) had been unsuccessful but that the District Council had offered reassurance that further opportunities to apply for funding should be made available in the future.  It was confirmed that applications for LHI Funding and 20mph zones in Great Paxton were lodged with the County Council.  
           7.   PARISH PLAN: REVIEW OF ACTIONS
                 Councillors reviewed the progress of Actions on the Parish Plan and the following comments were made –

· Thanks to Councillor Hall and his team of volunteers for the work undertaken to clear overgrown shrubs etc on London Lane;
· Clerk asked to report water leak on Paxton Hill although Anglian Water operatives had been spotted on site so repairs might already be underway?

· Tree work had been delayed due to wet weather but had started on 14th March and would be completed this week;

· Acknowledged that because of the requirements of the CIL grant process it would be beneficial for the Council to start work on potential schemes in advance of the invitation to apply for funding.   Suggested that footway from the village to properties on Paxton Hill might be an option;
· Noted that the Editor of the ‘Paxton Post’ had resigned.  Suggested that this might present an opportunity to look at the publication afresh – perhaps to circulate it jointly with other parishes for example??  Agreed to include it as a discussion item on the agenda for the Annual Parish Meeting;  

· Confirmed that a new dog waste bin had been installed on Rectory Green and that the former bin had been relocated to replace a broken one on the Recreation Ground.  Thank you to Councillors Fieldhouse and Hall; and

· Agreed to add the Parish Council Noticeboard as a item for refurbishment to the Parish Plan.    
          8.     RENEWAL OF MEMBERSHIP: GREAT OUSE VALLEY TRUST

    Having noted the objectives of the Great Ouse Valley Trust in 2024, Councillors 

    RESOLVED

          that membership of the Trust be renewed for 2024 and a fee of £40 be paid in support of its work.  

          9.      REQUEST FOR GRANT: GREAT PAXTON CHURCHYARD
                    (See Minute No 1 for Councillors Interests).
The Clerk reminded the meeting of recent history around the position of local councils and the legality of any decision to offer grant to fund the maintenance of Churches.   It was for this reason that the Parish Council had discontinued their grant assistance to the Parochial Church Council for upkeep of the Churchyard.   Under the Levelling Up & Regeneration Bill, the Government has now made an amendment to the Local Government Act 1894 to try and clarify the position.   As some of the information published thus far still remained unclear, the Clerk asked for advice from the SLCC who referred the enquiry to Roger Taylor, Consultant, Wellers Hedleys Law Group.  In his opinion, it would now be in order for the Council to consider making a grant towards the maintenance of the Churchyard.  
In this light, Councillors received a letter from Canon Annette Reed on behalf of the PCC requesting the Parish Council to consider the award of grant towards upkeep of the Churchyard – principally grass cutting and tree works.

As Councillors were aware that other applications for grant would be submitted to the Annual Meeting in May, it was the view that the request from the PCC should be considered at the same time.   Therefore,  the item was deferred to the next meeting.  
        10.      NEW COUNCILLOR TRAINING: REPORT

     Councillor Fieldhouse reported that he had attended ‘New Councillor Training’ on 27th January at Brampton. The course and presentations received had been useful and interesting and the Course Leader had been very knowledgeable.  Documents circulated after the training had subsequently been posted on the website for all Councillors to view should they wish to.   

         11.     UPDATES

                      a.   Speed watch:  Nothing to report in the absence of Councillor Hall.  Comment was made that recent relocation of the MVAS was a useful prompt to drivers (in a different spot) to be aware of their vehicle speed.
b. Saxon Green: Noted that the Annual RoSPA Safety Inspection would take place in April. There was no other update in the absence of Councillor Goodyer.
c. Recreation Ground Management Committee:  Councillor Fieldhouse announced that the Recreation Ground AGM would take place on 28th April and that all would be welcome to attend.  All other meeting dates would be published on the Parish Council’s website.  He added that it was the intention of the Management Committee to open up use of the Recreation Ground to other activities, not just sport.  But this needed money and support so the Management Committee was trying to encourage new people to get involved.   Opportunities being investigated included an open air film event for adults and children with people invited to bring a picnic; the offer of breakfast in the Pavilion and hosting the PTA Fete (date to be confirmed).  The Committee was awaiting the outcome of a grant application for funding towards new equipment which was desperately needed, it costing £3500 to maintain the Recreation Ground per annum.  Dogs on leads notices were also being considered although it was accepted that these would not be popular.  The Parish Council noted the likelihood that an application for grant would be submitted by the Management Committee to the May meeting.  
d. Highways, footpaths, trees etc:  Nothing new raised that had not already been mentioned elsewhere.
              12.   FINANCE MATTERS 
                       Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 29th February and card payments since the last meeting, it was
                       RESOLVED

a.  that the following payments be approved –                           £
               15th Jan: CPRE Membership

  (Agreed Last Mtg)                                                                      36.00

16th Jan: Reimburse Cllr Fieldhouse 

               for Maintenance Items                                                              43.35

               22nd Jan: Scribe Accounts System                                        414.72

               22nd Jan: Primary School, hire of Community Room           72.00 

               23rd Jan: K Fergusons Ltd for Tree Survey                           360.00 

               14th Feb: Shaws & Sons – Minute Book Binding                 170.40

               14th Feb: Total Energies                                                           282.06   

               20th Feb: Peterborough Print                                                  436.80

               10th March: Total Energies                                                      243.77

               11th March: ICO Data Protection Renewal Fee                      40.00 

               18th March: Quarterly Working At Home                                97.00                         
               18th March: Parish Clerk, Salary from 19th Jan to                897.01

                                      15th March 2024 (9 weeks) 

               HMRC PAYE–Parish Clerk                                                           234.70                      

               (includes £0.14 online payment fee)  

        b. that the bank reconciliations for January & February be confirmed and signed by Councillor Widdowson.
             13.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING
   Next Meeting – Monday 20th May 2024 at 7.00pm for the Annual Parish Meeting with the Annual  Council Meeting to follow. 
   In terms of items for discussion at the Parish Meeting, it was suggested that it would be useful to look again at the ‘Parish Plan’ and consider any new items that might arise from the Community.  Following a comment from Councillor Black about speed cameras,  it was thought that it might be useful to revisit the subject of traffic calming (including the achievements of the Parish Council so far and the disappointments) and to inform the meeting of the current position.   Lastly, and in view of the resignation of the Editor, to consider the future of the ‘Paxton Post’.  
Chairman

